
Rt Hon Gavin Williamson CBE MP
Secretary of State

Sanctuary Buildings Great Smith Street Westminster London SW1P 3BT
tel: 0370 000 2288 www.education.gov.uk/help/contactus

Ms Karen Manners
Interim Chair, Child Safeguarding Practice Review Panel

Email: Mailbox.NationalReviewPaneleducation.gov.uk

4-
tJu 2020

0-
I am writing to you in your capacity as Interim Chair of the Child Safeguarding
Practice Review Panel. You and your fellow Panel members know that every
death is a tragedy and I am grateful for the work you are doing, through your
national reviews and your annual report, to shine a spotlight on the nature of
harm suffered by children. I am determined that when harm is suffered by a
child there is a forensic investigation looking at what happened and why and to
evaluate the impact of the actions of different organisations on the child’s life.
Such an approach is essential to improve our collective knowledge and to
improve our response in the future.

I know the Panel received a serious incident notification for the death of Shukri
Yayhe-Abdi in Bury in July 2019 and the notification, as per statutory
guidance, was passed to the Department and Ofsted. The Bury safeguarding
partnership concluded that Shukri’s death was a tragic accident by drowning
and therefore the criteria for a local learning review or a serious case review
was not met. However, I still feel it important that in any child death
safeguarding partners should look at the events and examine local practice
and systems to see if there were lessons to be learnt. I understand that this
would usually happen via a child death review.

You will have seen in recent days much media coverage of Shukri’s death and
some reports emerging from the inquest held in February 2020. The
information being reported, including about potential racist bullying, is deeply
concerning. Understandably the community in Bury is seeking reassurance
that every possible action has been taken to understand what happened and
to make sure lessons have been learnt. I too want to be reassured, as I am
sure you will too, that all the facts have been properly established and that the
original decision taken by the local safeguarding partners is robust.



I would be grateful therefore if you could liaise with the safeguarding partners
in Bury to see if any further information relating to Shukri’s life and events
leading to her death has come to light. It would be good to know whether any
of that, impacts their original decision not to undertake a local learning review.
It is important that we are all confident in the decision that serious harm or
abuse was not a factor in Shukri’s death.

Reflecting on how well our system is working to protect children is critical as
we seek to improve our collective public service response to them and their
families. The serious harm of a child is never acceptable and I am concerned
that over the last few years we have seen a number of cases of peer on peer
abuse by children. Your own review into the criminal exploitation of children
included cases of serious harm and death where child victims inflicted harm on
others. I am very keen to understand more about the nature and context of
peer on peer abuse and would be grateful if you have any further information
on this subject you could share with me and my officials. I would welcome a
discussion with you on this issue in the near future.
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